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Ultra Electronics Holdings plc

(“Ultra” or “the Group”)

AGM Statement

Ultra Electronics Holdings plc will hold its Annual General Meeting in Greenford, Middlesex today.  At the meeting, Peter Macfarlane, Chairman of Ultra, will make the following statement:

“As announced at the preliminary results on 23 February, Ultra enjoyed a busy and productive year in 2003, achieving record levels of sales, profit and closing order book.  These results reflect the Group’s successful strategy of being a niche provider of electronic systems with an emphasis on growth sectors within defence and aerospace markets worldwide.  Underlining the quality of Ultra’s earnings, the conversion ratio of operating profit to operating cash flow, after capital expenditure, was 131%, bringing the average conversion over the last five years to 94%.  In the year, Ultra acquired businesses that strengthen the Group’s position in the fast growing areas of homeland security and battlespace IT.  Even though the total cash consideration for these acquisitions was £18.3m, net debt fell by £9.0m to close the year at £30.3m.

“The Group supplies a broad range of electronic systems and products with a focus on expanding areas of the international defence and aerospace markets.  Ultra’s battlespace IT activities have grown rapidly and represented almost 30% of the Group’s 2003 sales.  Ultra is involved in a large number of the major defence programmes in the UK, USA and around the world and this gives robustness to the Group’s performance.  In order to strengthen its niche positions, the Group continued in 2003 its high level of investment in the application of advanced technology to create new products in its chosen markets.  The heart of the Group’s success continues to be the delivery to its customers of niche products and solutions using Ultra’s differentiated technologies.  

“Ultra’s success is also demonstrated by its long-term financial performance.  Since flotation in 1996, the Group has achieved annual compound growth in both sales and profits of 13%.  Over the same period, total shareholder return has also averaged 13% per annum.  A key to the success of Ultra has been its ability to expand its order book coupled with successful programme execution.

“As expected, the current year has started well.  In the first quarter of 2004, Ultra has won orders worth over £80m, including a high proportion of the total US Navy annual sonobuoy awards, an order for new, specialist submarine communication equipment and further contracts for passenger transit system power supplies.  

“The planned changes to the responsibilities of some Board members, announced at the time of the preliminary results and which are intended to ensure a smooth management succession, will now come into effect.  I am sure that the management continuity that is maintained by this process of transition will underpin the continuing development of the Group. 

“Ultra’s order book is now over £380m, the equivalent of about 15 months’ future sales, and there are exciting opportunities to win significant new programmes.  With the rest of the Board I therefore remain confident of the outlook for the current year and beyond.”

- Ends -

